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 REGULAR MEETING 

 THURSDAY, MARCH 5th, 2020 

7:00 pm – John Weichsel Municipal Center Assembly Room 

196 North Main Street, Southington, CT 

 

MINUTES   

 

 The Southington Inland Wetlands Agency held a regular meeting on Thursday, March 5th, 2020 

at the John Weichsel Municipal Center Assembly Room, 196 North Main Street, Southington, CT.  James 

Sullivan, Chair, called the meeting to order at 7:00 with the following in attendance: 

 Commissioners:  Chris Borowy, Michael Bunko, Jeff Crown & Shari Guarino  

 Ex-Officio: David Lavallee, Ass’t Town Planner 

     Absent:   David Byrne & Bethany Solury, Commissioners     

   Jessica Smith & Robert Ives, Alternate 

    

 A quorum was determined.         

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by everyone in attendance. 

 

JAMES SULLIVAN, Chair, presiding: 

Approval of Minutes 

 Regular Meeting of February 6, 2020 

 Mr. Borowy made a motion to approve the Minutes as presented.   Ms. Guarino seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

  

 Special Meeting of February 22, 2020 

 Mr. Borowy made a motion to approve the Minutes as presented.  Ms. Guarino seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

Reports from Public, Press and Ex-Officio Members regarding items scheduled for action. 

 None this evening. 
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6. INLAND WETLAND APPLICATIONS 

 A. Information/Action – IW #1279 – Application of Rex Forge Div. of J.J. Ryan Corp; seeking 

to mitigate petroleum impacted soils adjacent to the Quinnipiac River.  Property located at 335 Atwater 

Street. 

 Paul Natoli, LEP in Connecticut with Arcadis presented on behalf of the applicant.  The Chair 

asked if there was anything outstanding the from site walk. 

 Mr. Lavallee advised he had a chance to speak with the Ass’t Town Engineer and he was still 

reviewing this.  But he was okay, if you guys were okay, with a stipulation stating that any of his 

concerned would be addressed.   We had spoken about having natives for the plantings on the top of 

the bank.   And, I wasn’t sure if they were one hundred percent positive, they were going to remove the 

large tanks on the bank.   

 Mr. Natoli responded he was pushing them to do that because that is critical to the work area 

and those tanks should not be that close to the river.   I was happy that Gene, from Rex Forge, had 

mentioned that to the group because that gives me a little more push to get it done. 

 Those big tanks were once used for forges and now they’re only used for one tow motor and a 

small furnace.  What they’re trying to do right now is get a company to give them pricing for a small tank 

within the building or whatever the code is with the fire marshal – I’m not involved with that – but that 

will not only clean up the upland area there but it will also get it away from the river which is really what 

we’re pushing for. 

 The Chair asked if the tanks have to be removed for Arcadis to do their cleanup or mitigation.   

Mr. Natoli explained what they want to do is do a few more borings under those tanks for 

environmental investigation to make sure we know what’s going on there before we dig.  We are 

pushing hard for them to remove that.  Gene has told me they are going to remove that.  Eventually 

they will phase out their fuel oil diesel fuel. 

 Mr. Borowy asked if the commission would be remiss or overstepping our authority if we were 

to do assist Mr. Natoli with his inclination to remove the tanks by making it a stipulation as part of our 

approval.   Mr. Lavallee said he asked if he were volunteering that or --- it is not part of the project on 

the plan, saying they’ll be removed.  It is in the Minutes that we were on site and they said that they ere 

going to be removed.   Mr. Borowy asked if that should be formulized. 

 Mr. Natoli said he plans on pushing it very hard.   The other LEP on the site, Russ, is pushing it as 

well.  I’ve talked to Gene at Rex Forge and he is committed to doing that.  I really don’t think it needs to 

be a stipulation because we are pushing to get that done as part of the remediation. 

 Mr. Borowy said he understands it is the best thing and you may see it that way but the 

company may have other concerns our priorities and I think for our interest in protecting the 

groundwater and potentially the soil should something happen that we would want to formalize such a 

commitment. 

 Mr. Natoli responded he understood. 
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 Mr. Lavallee said he wasn’t sure how it would affect immediate business operations if we were 

to do that.  I am uncomfortable with a stipulation like that.   

 Mr. Natoli noted the best time to remediate the river bank would be in the summer or early fall.  

I’ll talk with Rex Forge to really let them know we are pushing it.   I don’t know officially what you can 

do. 

 Mr. Lavallee clarified he wouldn’t be comfortable with that stipulation.  We could table it if the 

work isn’t going to start right away and they’re still doing more borings.  I would like to table it to get the 

okay on the stipulation just because again it wasn’t on the plan to be removed and it is tough adding 

that. 

 Ms. Guarino said it sounded like they were serious about it.  They had quoted a price they had 

removing the tank so it sounded like they were really meaning to do it.   The Chair said for traffic flow, 

too, it makes sense to widen that area.   Mr. Natoli said there is a lot that makes sense in removing the 

tanks and that is why we are pushing it with them. They’re phasing out the use of their fuel oil, anyway.   

 Discussion. 

 Mr. Lavallee advised if we go the opposite way and say that if they aren’t removed, they have to 

come back before us with additional borings, would you do horizontal borings to get under there to 

assess?   Mr. Natoli said they would do it vertically or maybe even test pits right there.   Mr. Lavallee 

queried that since that wasn’t in the initial scope, which dealt with more parallel as opposed to moving 

more perpendicular upland, but it would still be within 100’ of the river, was that the intent of this 

approval to cover that work, as well?  Once the tank is removed to do further testing and if you need to 

over excavate what’s there now?  Was that an assumption with this?   Mr. Natoli responded that was 

correct, yes.    Mr. Lavallee noted the profile did not really say how far upland.  It just parallel to it. 

 The time constraints were discussed and the Mr. Natoli was asked if he were under any time 

constraints in terms of waiting a few weeks.  Mr. Natoli said he was not under any time constraints.  We 

want to do it in the summer or early fall when the river is down.   I’m also pushing Rex Forge for other 

remediation on the site.    This is the first step in remediation of the site.  This is really what we want to 

get done.   I can talk to Gene at Rex Forge and report back.   The Chair said that would be best.  And, 

we’d be interested in hearing the stipulations from the town engineer, as well. 

 Discussion on the timing of this application.  Mr. Lavallee advised the commission can grant a 

thirty-day extensive pre-emptively just in case we run into any time issues.  It won’t start until the first 

sixty-five days is up.   Mr. Lavallee asked if the applicant would be okay with asking for a thirty-day 

extension.  Mr. Natoli said he would be okay with that.     

 Discussion. 

 Mr. Borowy made a motion to approve a thirty-day extension on IW #1279.  Mr. Bunko 

seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 The Chair asked if there were any more questions from the commissioners.  Mr. Borowy asked 

in regards to the environmental planner’s checklist and the response by the applicant on the very first 

item.  You noted the possible oversight of the Army Corp of Engineers.  The applicant replied there will 

be no wetland soils disturbance because soils within the remediation area consist of fill material that 

was placed after removal of the dam downstream.  It is not native material with debris.  Is that a reach 
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or are we comfortable with taking that position?  Mr. Lavallee said in the sense that it wouldn’t meet 

the definition of a wetland soil because it’s not very poorly drained, it’s not hydric soil.  You’d have to 

get down to the riverbed and even if you do, they’re going to be above it with their remediation. So, I 

am okay with that classification. 

 Mr. Borowy then asked within the application the tech section, there was an item on Page 2 of 

3, second to the last bullet.  Excavate petroleum impacted soil along the riverbank.  Soil excavation 

along the riverbank is proposed above the high-water mark of the river.  Therefore, Army Corp of 

Engineers permit not required.  What about soil excavation below the high-water mark?   I think I am 

aware that presents some potential containment concerns, but what about any potential contaminants 

that are in the soil below the high-water mark?  Are there none?   Mr. Natoli responded.  If you look on 

the section views, our groundwater is ten or eleven feet and the high-water mark of the Quinnipiac 

River is right there and the groundwater is sloping to the river.  We’re looking to remove the impact on 

top of the groundwater.  Remember, it was a superficial release.  It was a release from above.   And, 

removing that removing the material that has seeped from the bank.   Mr. Lavallee asked how far 

riverward the testing was done.   Mr. Natoli said they did borings midway bank where the drain pipe 

came out.   The release from above followed the drain pipe out.   We did borings either side of the drain 

pipe and we found some elevated concentrations at the point of the drain pipe.  Nothing beyond the 

outfall.  There is a lot of concrete and rock down there, too.  Mr. Lavallee questioned what is the 

standard for an area like that?   What is usually done in that case?   Mr. Natoli explained they delineate 

it.  We did do sediment samples in the river which is our delineation.  We did an ecological study of the 

river.  Not only river samples but sediment samples, as well.   That is how it is delineated.  Just to make 

sure that nothing below the river was impacted.   This was not like a release from below were it would 

get into the groundwater and petroleums flowing through. 

 A motion to table was made by Mr. Borowy.   Mr. Crown seconded.  Motion passed unanimously 

on a voice vote. 

 

7. COMMUNICATIONS 

 A. Reports from Public, Press and Ex-Officio Members regarding items other than those 

scheduled for action 

 None this evening. 

 

 

8. CONSERVATION ISSUES / UNFINISHED BUSINES / MISCELLANEOUS 

 A. 395 Copper Ridge Mitigation 

 Mr. Lavallee advised he had gotten a call that there was some work being done up on Copper 

Ridge.  There were some trees that were diseased taken out, apparently.  But when I looked at the site 

there were some that didn’t appear to me to be diseased and underbrush cut, as well. 
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 I asked for voluntary compliance when I made contact with the property owner.  They are very 

willing to do that.   They didn’t need to be asked twice.    

 They didn’t seem to quite understand that they couldn’t do that and there were certain 

restrictions. They thought because it threatened the structure of the home and their insurance company 

was asking for removal.   The protocol is to come to us first and we can tell you what to do within 

reason. 

 I requested that they hire a professional landscaper to come up with a plan to restore.  They did 

go to the extent to supply a plan that was done by the same professional landscaper which shows the 

plantings.  I will go out there Monday to assess it a little fit further.  This is a satisfactory plan so far and 

when I go out there, I will assess it a little bit more. 

 I do have an email they’re willing to comply.        

 Discussion. 

 As part of regular maintenance on the site, homeowners are allowed to go in with hand tools to 

keep the water clear.   I’ll have to look at that to see if it needs to be cleaned out.  I’ll look at the sumps 

to see if that would make the issue better or worse.     

 Discussion. 

 The Chair asked for an update at the next meeting. 

 

 The Chair noted that the open space purchase went through for the School Street and Marion 

Avenue property.   And, I guess there is an adjoining piece but there is some kind of restriction involved.  

Mr. Lavallee said there is a conservation easement over portions of that three-lot subdivision.  There 

may be opportunities in the future to further the corridor. 

 

9. ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. Borowy made a motion to adjourn which Mr. Crown seconded. Motion passed unanimously 

on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:26 o’clock, p.m.) 


